
 
 

 
 

 
 

 
“The heavens herald your glory, 

O God, and the skies display your 
handiwork.“ – Psalm 19: 1 

Here we are in the midst of 
summer in the Northern 
Hemisphere!  Many of us are 
enjoying the slower pace of 
summer life, and the great beauty 
of the season.  Some of us are 
blessed with vacation time and 
family gatherings. 

Enjoy it while you can.  Autumn 
will soon be upon us. The busyness 
of back-to-school programs and 
church meetings will call us to 
action.  For many of us, one of the 
delights of the Fall will be our 
annual retreat.  You can find more 
information in this issue of the 
Font.  I hope that I will see you in 
Pittsburgh.   

As usual, our retreat is scheduled 
to coincide with the Feast Day of 
Saint Luke, Oct. 18.  When we 
gather on (or near) this date, we are 
able to celebrate the feast together.  
At the same time as we are meeting 
in Pittsburgh our Philippine 
brothers and sisters will be holding 
their annual retreat.  From opposite 
sides of the globe we will be 
praying with and for one another 
and rejoicing in the presence of the 
Holy Spirit among us. 

There is also something very 
practical that happens in October.  
All of our members who are under 
annual vows are asked to renew 
those vows. You will receive a  

 
 

 
 

 
 

 

reminder from our Chancellor-
General Sr. Jeanette Block, asking 
you to return your signed 
reaffirmation form to her, along 
with your financial gift, as you are 
able.  The only way for annual 
vowed members to continue 
membership in the Order is to send 
your reaffirmation form every year 
to Sr. Jeanette.  (That is why we 
call them annual vows.) 

There has sometimes been 
confusion about how membership 
in a local chapter is related to 
membership in the Order.  
Belonging to a local chapter does 
not make you a member of the 
Order of Saint Luke.  What makes 
you a member of the Order is your 
initial profession of vows, followed 
by an annual reaffirmation of those 
vows attested to on your 
reaffirmation form. If you are 
living where you can be part of a 
chapter, I really encourage you to  

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
do that. It is a great opportunity to 

develop spiritual friendships and to 
enjoy worshiping together.  But 
remember, telling your local 
chapter that you want to reaffirm is 
nice, but only the reaffirmation 
form in Sr. Jeanette’s hands will 
make it happen! 

A further clarification about 
financial gifts may be helpful.   
There are no required “dues” to be 
a member of the Order.  Because of 
the cost of publication, we do 
require a contribution if a member 
wishes to receive our periodicals 
by mail. Gifts from those taking 
annual vows, those who have taken 
life vows, and those who simply 
want to support our work are 
always needed and appreciated. 
Please give as you are able. 

Holding you in prayer and hoping 
to see you in October, 

+Abbot Elizabeth 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

From the Abbot’s Desk 

Abbot Elizabeth Moore 
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REGISTER for FALL RETREAT! 
See form on Page 12. 
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In the Company of Saints 

July 7 Br. Thomas Davis  (2005) Texas 

July 18  Sr. Linda Murry (2015) Missouri 
July 19  Br. Ted Hoffmann  (2013) North Carolina 

July 24  Br. Jerry Allen Smith  (2003) Kentucky 
July 26  Br. Mark Dwight Mashburn  (2007) North Carolina 

July 27  Br. Tom Hill  (2003) West Virginia 
   

August 5 Br. Thorvald Torgersen,  (2001) Northern New Jersey 
August 12  Br. John Hope  (2009) 

August 17 Br. Eugene Covington Holmes  (2016) South Carolina 
August 19  Br. Rhymes H. Moncure, Jr.  (2006) Bishop in Texas 

August 21 Br. David J. Bort  (2017) Bennington, Vermont 
August 24 Br. Ken Buth  (2014) Louisiana, Florida 

   
September 7  Br. Hoyt Hickman  (2016) California  

September 9 Sr. Amy Beveridge  (2015) Connecticut 
September 11 Br. Bill Hunter  (2011) Texas, New York 

September 17 Br. Howard Sterling  (2014) New Jersey 
September 19 Br. Lindsay Churchman  (2015) Illinois, previously Iowa and  

               Texas 
September 21 Br. James M. Ault  (2008) Bishop, GBGM, Drew Theological  

               Seminary 
September 22 Sr. Christine Farrar  (2011) Missouri 

September 23 Br. Russell E. Sonafrank, II.  (2003) Indiana 
September 29 Sr. Jeanne Audrey Powers  (2017) Minnesota 

   
 

Faith communities have frequently kept 
necrologies of those saints who have gone before us. 
In this manner The Order of Saint Luke remembers 
these sisters and brothers. 

 

Br. Bob Schall, OSL 
Bhagwon@earthlink.net 

A request: If you or your chapter are aware of other de- 
ceased members of the Order, I'd be grateful if you 
could send information to me at 
bhagwon@earthlink.net so that they may be included 
in the list of siblings for whom we give thanks to God. 

 



 
 

 
 
Sr. Jane Anne Ferguson (1935-

2008) 
Sr. Jane Anne Ferguson was 73 

years old when she passed away on 
October 21, 2008, at Carle 
Foundation Hospital, Urbana, 
Illinois. Her memorial services 
were held on October 27 2008, at 
the Grace United Methodist 
Church, Urbana, Illinois, with the 
Rev. J. Michael Smith and the Rev. 
John Hamilton officiating. A 
family burial was held later in 
Woodlawn Cemetery, Urbana. 

Reverend Ferguson was born on 
April 12, 1935, in Buffalo, N.Y. 
She was the daughter of Harry and 
Elsie Hanson Page. She married 
James C. Ferguson Jr. on Aug. 9, 
1958, in LaGrange. He preceded 
her in death in 1994. 

At the time of her death, Sr. Jane 
was survived by one son, James W. 
(Susan) Ferguson of Urbana; two 
daughters, Amy (Jeff) Rients of 
Urbana and Anne (Rod) Ferguson 
of Winthrop Harbor; three 
grandchildren, Ian and Alex 
Ferguson and Elizabeth Rients of 
Urbana; and one brother, John 
(Gloria) Page of Woodridge. 

She was preceded in death by her 
parents and her husband. 

Sr. Ferguson earned her B.A. in 
Special Education from the 
University of Illinois in 1957 and 
her Master of Divinity degree from 
the Christian Theological 
Seminary in 1990. She was 
ordained a deacon in 1988 and an 
elder in 1992 in the United 
Methodist Church.

 
 

 
 

 
She taught special education at 

Lyons Township High School, 
Elliot, and Gibson City, Illinois. 
She was the first teacher at Busy 
Hands Nursery School in Gibson 
City. She also served as an 
alderman from 1977 to 1987 in 
Gibson City. Sr. Jane worked at the 
First United Methodist Church for 
10 years, first as the Christian 

 
 

 
 
Education director and then as 

associate pastor. She pastored 
churches in Springfield at Jerome  

UMC and Laurel UMC, and 
Mount Vernon Church in 
Champaign, Illinois. She was a 
member of the Champaign 
Kiwanis and the Grace UMC, 
Urbana. Sr. Jane was a member of 
the Order of St. Luke and an 
advocate for social justice.  

Memorials in her name were 
made to the Cunningham 
Children's Home, Urbana, Illinois 
and to organizations of the donor's 
choice. 

Requiescat in pace, Sr. Jane Anne 
Ferguson, as we remember you this 
day. 

Sources: Facebook and 
Ancestry.com 
(If you would like to make any 

further additions to this obituary, 
please contact Br. Bob Schall, OSL 
Necrologist, Bhagwon@earthlink.net   
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Sr. Jane Anne Ferguson 

Requiescat in Pace Br. Bob Schall, OSL 
Bhagwon@earthlink.net 
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In April and May, 16 seminaries 
presented the Holy L. Hickman 
Award on behalf of the Order of 
Saint Luke.  This award is 
presented to a graduating senior 
who has shown exceptional ability 
in liturgical scholarship and/or 
exceptional ability in leading 
worship.   

Each recipient received a chalice 
and paten (or a basin and pitcher 
for one student not seeking 
ordination), crafted by ceramic 
artist E. Preston Rice.  This 
summer, they will receive a 
certificate and a brief biography of 
Br. Hoyt, so they could learn more 
about his impact on the worship 
life of the church.  These graduates 
will also be invited to our 2019 
Retreat, and the Order will pay for 
their registration costs.  See their 
names, seminaries and photos on 
Page 5. 

If you know any of these 
graduates, please congratulate 
them and invite them to participate 
in your local chapter or association 
of the Order.  

2019 Retreat 
This year’s retreat is scheduled 

for October 14-17, 2019 at St. Paul 
of the Cross in Pittsburgh, 148 
Monastery Avenue, Pittsburgh, PA  
15203-1498 
(http://stpaulsretreatcenter-
pittsburgh.org).   

 
 

 
 

 
This year’s theme is “Glimpses of 
Heaven: Icons and Spirituality.”  
Our guest speakers will be two 
Pittsburgh-area iconographers 
Michael Kapeluck and Randi 
Sider-Rose. In addition, an Icon 
making workshop will be available 
as an add-on event at the close of 
the retreat. 

A traditional registration form for 
the retreat is included in this 
edition of The Font.  However, we 
want to strongly encourage 
everyone to register (and pay via 
credit card) using the registration 
form found on the OSL website. 

This is the perfect time to set 
aside some of your continuing 
education funds, professional 
business expenses, or personal 
savings for this retreat 

 

 

 

 
 

The Order’s 75th Anniversary 
Initial planning has begun for the 

75th anniversary of the Order in 
October of 2021.  In addition to a 
big cake, we’re thinking about 
presentations on the history of the 
Order, a panel of prior Abbots, how 
the OSL symbols came to be, and 
what the Rule of Life and Service 
means to us.  A time of comedy 
will also be in the mix.  We are 
planning an intentional reaching 
out to all current and previous OSL 
members in order to have the 
largest OSL retreat we’ve ever had.  
Plan now to be with us for this great 
event. 

Br. George R. Crisp, Prior 
General, revgrc@yahoo.com 
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Br. George Crisp, OSL 
revgrc@yahoo.com 
 

Prior General 

Amanda Corella of Boston University School of Theology receives her 
paten and chalice with the Hoyt Hickman Award. (Photo courtesy of 

Amanda Corella) 



 
 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 
 

 

 

     
Ryan Bigham 

Asbury Theological 
Seminary 
(Kentucky) 

Christopher Buston 
Methodist 

Theological School 
in Ohio 

Jacob Cogman 
Candler School 

of Theology 

Kristen Howell  
Saint Paul School 

of Theology 

Heather Husted 
United Theological 

Seminary 
 
 

     
Jesse James, III 

Memphis 
Theological 
Seminary 

Bobbie Jones, Jr. 
Gammon 

Theological 
Seminary 

San-Yi Shirley Lin 
Claremont School 

of Theology 

Aaron Scott Long 
Asbury Theological 
Seminary (Florida) 

T.J. McCabe 
Drew Theological 

School 
 

 

    

 
 

Bethany  
Printup-Davis  

Wesley Theological 
Seminary 
(Photo not 
Available) 

 

Kristina Roth 
Perkins School 

of Theology 

Cheryl Weaver 
University 

of Dubuque 
Theological 
Seminary 

Debbie Wong 
Duke Divinity 

School 

Candace Woods 
Iliff School 

of Theology 
 

 

Summer 2019 The Font Page 5 

Hoyt Hickman Award Winners 2019 



 
 
 

 
 

The Experiment 
Many of us have referred to the 

Order of Saint Luke as a “well-kept 
secret,” but the Order should not be 
a secret!  Those of us who are 
members find meaning and support 
and fellowship in (dispersed) 
community with our siblings in the 
Order.   

In an effort to stop keeping this 
secret, a couple of us in the Order 
from New England decided to 
conduct an experiment: we 
reserved a table at the New 
England Annual Conference.  We 
included tri-fold brochures about 
the Order, a sign-up sheet for those 
who wanted more information 
about the Order, the brief, portable 
Daily Office which the Order 
developed for those seeking a new 
method for daily prayer, and a book 
order sheet with my own copies of 
many OSL Publications books as 
sample copies.  The photo shows 
what our table looked like.  

Was it worth it?  What were the 
results?  

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 

I returned to the 
table, the books 
had been looked 
through… and 
disarranged.  
Many people 
took book order 
forms, and one 
person left her 
order with me.  I 
had several 
conversations 
with folks about 
what the Order is, 
and I even met a former member 
who fell out of the Order when she 
moved to a location without a 
chapter. A couple of folks signed 
up to learn more, and we’re 
considering what sort of event 
might be best to introduce them to 
the Order. We don’t know what the 
lasting results of this effort may be, 
but we must trust God with the 
results.  Our task is to be open 
about our own call to live 
sacramentally. 

 
 

 
 
 

 

If any of you would like the book 
order forms or the tri-fold 
brochures with OSL information, 
please contact me and I will make 
them available.  And if any of you 
have stories of other “experiments” 
in sharing information about the 
Order, please let me know!  By 
pooling our ideas and bravely 
seeking opportunities to let others 
know about the Order, we are 
ensuring that our charism and our 
community will continue. 
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Provincial General Sr. Heather Josselyn-Cranson, OSL 
hjosselyn@hotmail.com 
 

Register NOW! 

‘Glimpses of Heaven: Icons and Spirituality’ 
Order of Saint Luke Annual Retreat 

Oct. 14-17, 2019 
 

St. Paul of the Cross Retreat Center 
148 Monastery Avenue, Pittsburgh, PA  15203-1498 

http://stpaulsretreatcenter-pittsburgh.org 
 

Use the Registration Form on Page 12 or register online at http://www.saint-luke.net 



 
 

 
 

 
Dear Brothers and Sisters, 
As the seasons turn so change the 

challenges facing our OSL 
Community. This July we are 
asking for prayers for our brothers 
and sisters who are taking on new 
responsibilities in new parishes in 
the United States. 

We are also remembering those 
who have shared requests for 
prayers for health-related matters.  
Let us be in prayer for: 

Br. Jack Womack who is 
recovering from cancer surgery. 
Br. Prior General George Crisp 
who is recovering from his knee 
replacement surgery. 

Br. Dan Diss has asked for 
prayers for his sister Cindy Diss 
who has been diagnosed with 
aggressive breast cancer.  She is 
also the caregiver for their parents. 

Bob Meador, husband of Sr. 
Maryann Meador who is under 
treatment for a blood clot and Afib. 

Sr. Cynthia Astle who has asked 
for prayers for the healing of her 
husband John from a bout of 
vertigo.  She rejoices that she has a 
new computer to use for the 
communications work she is tasked 
to do for the Order, her local 
church and her ministry with 
United Methodist Insight.  

We rejoice that Sr. Cheri 
Magrini celebrated the marriage of 
her son John to his beloved Ariel in 
June. 

Sr. Alice K. and Br. David 
Lovelace recently celebrated their 
sixth wedding anniversary. 

 

 
 

 
 

 
Br. Frank Coats shared that his 

congregation has removed the 
sanctuary that was damaged 
beyond restoration by Hurricane 
Harvey and is preparing to erect a 
new one.  

Br. Scot Bontrager was recently 
overjoyed to learn that he has 
qualified to receive his Ph.D. 
degree. 

We celebrate that Sr. Jeanette 
Block, our Chancellor General, 
was asked to pray at a session of the 
New Jersey state assembly.  Sr. 
Jeanette has also made some 
progress in locating new talent to 
attend to our webpage. 

We give thanks that several of our 
Order have been connecting 
through their travels: 

Br. David Eichelberger and Br. 
J. Howard Cherry visited Br. 
French Ball at his home in 
Nashville, TN.  They also shared a 
quick breakfast in Altoona, PA 
with Sr. Carol Gathagan before 
she climbed aboard her camper for 
a trip to a writers’ conference in 
New York with her husband Boyd 
who is recovering from his knee 
surgery. Br. David and Br. J. 
Howard were in Altoona on their 
way home from visiting the OSL 
Archives at Drew University in 
Madison, NJ. 

Br. Dwight Vogel has been 
enjoying a rail journey across the 
west to reconnect with family and 
friends this summer. 

Br. Canon O. French Ball is 
traveling to Canada for a visit at the 
George Bernard Shaw festival in 
the Niagara country. 

 
 
 
 
 
 

Br. Daniel Benedict and Sr. 
Mary O are relocating to Hawaii 
for a few months this summer. 

We lift our prayers for those who 
have been impacted by fires, 
droughts, floods, hurricanes, 
typhoons, and earthquakes.   

Gracious, loving God of many 
names who has been revealed to us 
through the ministry of our Savior 
Jesus Christ, we invite your 
blessing upon our Order.  Allow 
your Holy Spirit to blow afresh on 
us in the difficult times in which we 
find ourselves: Some of us are 
challenged by being relocated to 
new settings for ministry.  Others 
of us are discovering new calls to 
life and service in retirement; 

We seek your healing presence 
where there is sickness and ill 
health.  We remember those whom 
we love and see no more who are 
now gathered around your throne 
of grace.  Bless to us their memory 
so we may keep them fresh in our 
hearts to inspire us to be diligent in 
our labors. 

We ask for your guidance as we 
move closer to our 75th 
anniversary in 2021. Open our 
hearts to share your love as we 
minister in churches that are 
hurting and despairing.  Strengthen 
us to run the long marathon of faith 
so that we may win the prize of 
being your faithful witnesses. 
These spoken and silent prayers we 
lift up to you,  O Blessed and Holy 
Trinity.  May your will be done in 
and through us.  Amen. 
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Br. David Eichelberger, OSL 
davideosl@yahoo.com Pastoral Care Officer 



 
 

 
 

 

The Order of Saint Luke, May 20-
24, 2019 Council Meeting, St. Paul 
of the Cross, Pittsburgh, PA 

Those in attendance:  Br. Dwight 
Vogel, Br. Daniel Benedict, Br. 
Jimmy DuFriend Sr. Alice Kay 
Lovelace, Br. Mark Stamm, Sr. 
Carol Gathagan, Br. David 
Eichelberger, Br. Dan Doty, Sr. 
Barbara Lee, Br. Matthias Tanner, 
Br. O. French Ball, Sr. Heather 
Josselyn-Cranson, Abbot Elizabeth 
Moore, Br. George Crisp, Sr. 
Jeanette Block.  Br. Johnathan 
Hehn joined us by Zoom on 
Monday for our council meeting. 
Sr. Sarah Mount-Elewononi 
arrived on Wednesday at 9:00 a.m. 

Abbot Elizabeth Moore called 
our meeting to order. Sr. Alice Kay 
telephoned Br. Rusty Beals as he 
did not attend the meeting as 
expected.  Br. Rusty was admitted 
to Resurrection Hospital, Chicago, 
after collapsing while leaving his 
flight.  (He has recovered.)  

Abbot Elizabeth led a time of 
checking in with one another. She 
thereafter appointed Br. Jim 
DuFriend as the new companion 
for inquirers and novitiates, known 
as CIPM (Companions, Inquirers, 
Probationary Members). We 
thanked Sr. Carol Cathagan for her 
faithfulness to this task. Abbot 
Elizabeth also shared the problem 
with oslpublications.org being 
hijacked and corrupted. We have 
lost this domain name and decided 
to hire a webmaster to redesign 
www.saint-luke.net to avoid future 
issues and to have a more  

 
 

 
 

professional website. (Since the 
Council meeting, Sr. Jeanette 
Block has hired Mr. Joe Kelly of 
Com-1 to design and maintain our 
website. Mr. Kelly charged a flat 
fee of $1,650.00, which was paid 
on June 26, 2019, and The Order 
will be charged $10.00 per month 
beginning 2020 for maintenance.)  
With the new website, we are 
seeking to have all 
publications/periodicals, 
affirmations, registrations, etc., on 
a digital platform so they are 
available to all. This will eliminate 
the need for mailing, as postage is 
expensive.   

Br. George Crisp shared that the 
Hoyt Hickman award was given to 
16 seminarians this year. Two 
schools opted out, Garrett 
Evangelical, and Christian 
Theological.  However, Gammon 
Theological in Atlanta has been 
added to the award recipients for 
2020. Sr. Bron Yocum is the 
formation director at Palmer 
Seminary and she would like to be 
added to the list for 2020. Br. 
George will extend the invitation to 
award winners to attend retreat as a 
guest of The Order. 

This fall, October 14 - 17, 2019 is 
the retreat in Pittsburgh. The Daily 
Office Revision Team will meet 
October 13-14. Two 
iconographers, Randi Sider-Rose, 
and Michael Kapeluck, are the 
artists. “Glimpses of Heaven: 
Iconography and Spirituality” is 
the program. Thursday afternoon, 
there will be a hands-on workshop 
by Ms. Sider-Rose. The additional 
fee will be in the registration.   

 
 

 
 
Our 75th Anniversary is 2021, in 

Pittsburgh. The hope is Br. Mark 
Stamm will share the progress of 
Our Story Project. Br. Dwight 
Vogel moved to authorize Sr. 
Jeanette Block to trademark all of 
our logos. Seconded by Br. Jim 
DuFriend. Affirmed by consensus. 
(Since our council meeting, Sr. 
Jeanette has engaged an attorney, 
Norman Lehrer, Esq., who has 
filed our logo and our name with 
the patent and trademark offices as 
of June 14, 2019.  Mr. Lehrer, as a 
professional courtesy, fixed his fee 
at $1,000.) 

Br. Dwight moved to allow the 
General Officers to make a 
decision on behalf  of The Order to 
institute suit against GoDaddy. 
Seconded by Br. French Ball.  
Affirmed by consensus. (Since the 
council meeting, Sr. Jeanette’s 
husband, Ronald M. Block Esq., is 
filing suit against GoDaddy for the 
unauthorized release of our domain 
name, oslpublications.org. This 
work is being done pro bono by 
Mr. Block.) 

Sr. Jeanette presented the 
proposed budget for 2019-20 of 
$46,950. The budget was affirmed 
and accepted for presentation to the 
General Chapter in October.   

Sr. Heather Josslyn-Cranson 
encouraged us to pray for all of our 
chapters and associations. Her 
action items included dissolving 
the Pfeiffer Chapter in North 
Carolina and the request for 
Provincial Companions for 
Pennsylvania and Nebraska. We 

Continued on Page 9 
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Council Meeting Summary 



  
 

 
 
accepted the dissolution with 
regret.  Abbot Elizabeth indicated 
that she will fill in for Br. Jay 
Brown while he is attending to his 
wife’s health issues. She shared 
how book orders are fulfilled.  
Most sales are through Kindle 
Direct Publishing (formerly Create 
Space). 

Br. Daniel Benedict reported that 
he received boxes of publications 
files from Sr. Bron Yocum, which 
he went through and made 
notations on some files. Br. Daniel 
gave copies of items to be saved to 
Sr. Jeanette (royalty agreements 
and ISBN’s).  He has retained what 
is relevant and asked Br. David 
Eichelberger to take items to the 
archives. (Archives are held at 
Drew University.) 

Br. Daniel appeared at North 
American Academy of Literature 
and took care of the book table 
(along with Abbot Elizabeth and 
Sr. Heather). He is working with 
Sr. Carolyn Tanner on a book to 
teach the basic pattern of worship 
at Vacation Bible School and with 
congregations.   

Sr. Sarah Mount-Elewononi is 
working on Doxology and issues 
will be available on the new 
website. Sr. Abbot encouraged Sr. 
Sarah to engage with young 
scholars so their work has a 
platform for publication. Sr. 
Cynthia Astle is still getting The 
Font out quarterly.  

 Br. Jonathan Hehn was in 
attendance via Zoom and discussed 
Sacramental Life.  The Order of 
Corpus Christi, affiliated with the 

 
 

 
 

United Church of Christ would like 
to contribute to SacLife. 

Br. Jonathan Hehn shared via 
Aoom became aware of the 
community of The Order of Corpus 
Christi, which is affiliated with the 
UCC, and has been in touch with 
them for an article for Sacramental 
Life. Br. Jonathan would like to 
move the periodical forward to do 
a joint venture with this 
community. Br. David 
Eichelberger moved that we 
entertain a joint venture between 
Sacramental Life and Order of 
Corpus Christi (OCC) on a trial 
basis for two years, to be reviewed 
in 2021. Seconded by Br. Dan 
Doty. Affirmed by consensus. 

We affirmed Br. Jonathan’s 
excellent work with SacLife and he 
is looking to expand the editorial 
team. We agreed, on a motion by 
Sr. Heather Josslyn-Cranson, for 
Br. Jonathan to explore this 
expansion.   

Br. Dwight Vogel shared that the 
Daily Office Revision Team 
worked hard on Monday. The Web 
Access Daily Office, or WADO, 
needs attention for input of the 
information. Abbot Elizabeth 
explained the volume of work that 
needs to be put into WADO. There 
are lots of prayers and hymns done 
by season, but there are gaps on 
every season. Abbot Elizabeth is 
hoping Br. David Lovelace will be 
able to help with this. Folks are 
using the site and finding errors, 
which have been corrected. 
Helpers are welcome. Abbot  

 
 

 
 
Elizabeth will create an 

instruction sheet for how to enter 
items. 

Br. Dwight would like to field test 
the Lukan Psalter, so if we want 
copies, Br. Dwight will send it 
along. The Lukan Psalter is coming 
to a close.   

Br. David Eichelberger continues 
to respond to prayer requests. He 
has encouraged members of The 
Order if moving, retiring, to not 
throw anything away, but to get it 
to him for the archives. We 
discussed the changes in 
technology and the effects to the 
archives. Br. David encourage us to 
print what we have.   

Br. Daniel Benedict shared his 
Novitiate report; we were 
prompted to develop a process of 
living out the Rule of Life and 
Service by Sr. Joyce Ann 
Zimmerman, who facilitated a 
prior retreat. The Novitiate has 
three steps: step one seeking, step 
two discernment and step three 
probation. We discussed at length 
the process that we have created. 
Sr. Barbara shared that there are 
about 30 people who are 
processing involvement in The 
Order.   

Br. Mark Stamm’s report on Our 
Story Project was shared. It is 
going well; the interviews are 
interesting, and he encouraged all 
of us to journal our experiences in 
The Order as this is not meant to be 
formal interviews, but reflections. 
This is meant to be a social history. 

Continued on Page 10 
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Council Minutes Summary   Continued from Page 8 



 
 

 
 

 

 
Br. French Ball moved that Abbot 

Elizabeth appoint a committee of 
three to return to our fall council 
meeting with a specific 
recommendation to amend Article 
VIII, of the Constitution, 
Disbursement of Assets. If 
approved, the community to vote 
by email or first-class mail to 
amend the Constitution. Seconded 
by Br. Dwight Vogel.  Affirmed by 
consensus. Abbot Elizabeth 
appointed Br. Dan Doty, Sr. 
Heather Josselyn-Cranson and Br. 
Dwight Vogel. 

There being no further business, 
our Council meeting was 
adjourned at 3:45 Wednesday, May 
22, 2019. We concluded with mid-
day prayer led by Sr. Barbara Lee.   
Respectfully 
submitted, 
Sr. Jeanette M. Block 

Chancellor General 
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Abbot Elizabeth leads worship. 

 

The Ordo 
Prepared by Br. Jack Fahey, OSL 

AUGUST 2019 
T 1 G 
F  2 G 
S  3 G 
 

S  4 8th Sunday after Pentecost G 
M  5 G 
T 6 G (The Transfiguration W)* 
W  7 John Mason Neale G 
T  8 Dominic G 
F  9 Edith Stein G 
S  10 Laurence G 
 

S  11 9th Sunday after Pentecost G 
M  12 G 
T  13 Florence Nightingale G 
W  14 John William Fletcher & Maximilian Kolbe G 
  Eve of Mary W 
T  15 Mary W 
F  16 Charles G. Finney, Br. Roger of Taize G 
S  17 G 
 

S  18 10th Sunday after Pentecost G 
M  19 Jonathan Myric Daniels G 
T  20 Bernard of Clairvaux, William & Catherine Booth G 
W  21 Georgia Harkness G 
T  22 G 
F  23 G 
S  24 Bartholomew R pm G 
 

S  25 11th Sunday after Pentecost G 
M  26 G 
T  27 G 
W  28 Abba Moses of Scete; Augustine of Hippo G 
T  29 Maggie Newton Van Cott G 
F  30 G 
S  31 John Bunyan G 
* If not observed on the Last Sunday after Epiphany 

Liturgical Notes 
All Sundays, Solemnities and Feasts are in bold type and followed by the proper 
liturgical color for the day or part of the day. 
Commemorations are noted but the seasonal color is kept. Those who wish to 
solemnize a particular commemoration should use Red for martyrs and White 
for all others. 
The color code is: W – white, R – red, G – green, P – purple, B – blue, Rs – rose. 
Gold may be substituted for white. 
 



 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 

The Ordo 
Prepared by Br. Jack Fahey, OSL 
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SEPTEMBER 2019 
S  1 12th Sunday after Pentecost G 
M  2 G 
T  3 Samuel Checote G 
W  4 Albert Schweitzer G 
T  5 G 
F  6 James Bradley Finley G 
S  7 G 
 

S  8 13th Sunday after Pentecost G 
M  9 Mary Bosanquet Fletcher G 
T  10 G 
W  11 Isabella Thoburn & Clara Swain G 
T  12 Jesse Lee G 
F  13 Anthony Bewley G 
S  14 Holy Cross Day R pm G 
 

S  15 14th Sunday after Pentecost G 
M  16 G 
T  17 Hildegard of Bingen G 
W  18 Dag Hammarskjold G 
T 1 9 G 
F  20 G 
S  21 Matthew R pm G 
 

S  22 15th Sunday after Pentecost G 
M  23 G 
T  24 G 
W  25 Peter Cartwright G 
T  26 Freeborn & Catherine Garrettson 

             G 
F  27 John Dickens; Alejo Hernandez G 
S  28 G 
 

S  29 16th Sunday after Pentecost G 
M  30 Michael and All Angels 

(transferred) W  

Liturgical Notes 
All Sundays, Solemnities and Feasts are in bold type and 
followed by the proper liturgical color for the day or part 
of the day. 
Commemorations are noted but the seasonal color is kept. 
Those who wish to solemnize a particular commemoration 
should use Red for martyrs and White for all others. 
The color code is: W – white, R – red, G – green, P – purple, 
B – blue, Rs – rose. Gold may be substituted for white. 

OCTOBER 2019 
T  1 G 
W  2 G 
T  3 G 
F  4 Francis of Assissi G 
S  5 G 
 
S  6 17th Sunday after Pentecost G 
M  7 John Woolman G 
T  8 G 
W  9 G 
T  10 G 
F  11 G 
S  12 G 
 
S  13 18th Sunday after Pentecost G 
M  14 G 
T  15 Teresa of Avila G 
W  16 Thomas Cranmer G 
T  17 Ignatius of Antioch G 
              Eve of Luke R 
F  18 Luke R 
S  19 Jacob Arminius G 
 
S  20 19th Sunday after Pentecost G 
M  21 G 
T  22 Fred Pratt Green G 
W  23 James of Jerusalem R 
T  24 Sarah Crosby G 
F  25 G 
S  26 G 
 
S  27 20th Sunday Pentecost G 
M  28 Simon and Jude R 
T  29 G 
W  30 G 
T  31 G 
 Eve of All Saints (traditional) W  
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